TOWN OF STANFORD TOWN BOARD MEETING

MARCH 11th, 2021

The Town of Stanford Town Board convened for their regularly scheduled meeting on Thursday, March 11th, 2021 via Zoom.  Supervisor Wendy Burton called the meeting to order at 7:06 pm.  Claudia DeBellis, who was in attendance, led the Pledge of Allegiance as Grange Master Katie Fallon was having trouble getting into the Zoom meeting.

Supervisor Burton dedicated this meeting to the Stanford Grange #808 on their 125th anniversary.  Katie Fallon, Grange Master / President, who then was able to get into the Zoom meeting, briefly spoke of the Grange’s 125-year history, their new anniversary yearbook, and their plans to have a celebration on July 10th.  She added the many events that the Grange has been able to hold, despite the pandemic, such as virtual meetings, their take-out/drive-up dinners, the Food Pantry and their penny socials.  She also thanked all, especially the Town Board, for their involvement and help with some of their programs.
Roll call:  
Wendy Burton – present




Margaret Fallon – present




Mary Weinberger – present




Paul Coughlin – present




Frank Pepe – present
Also in attendance at this Zoom meeting was Town Attorney Robert Butts.

Supervisor Burton stated that Planning Board chair Tom Angell had not yet arrived at the meeting, but she thanked retiring Planning Board member Jim Fouts for his 21 years of service to the Planning Board.  Mr. Fouts replied that he enjoyed working with this great group of people and hoped that his work on the Planning Board had benefitted the Town.  Town Attorney Butts added that we had worked with Jim for many years as well and also thanked him for his great judgement and that he was a pleasure to work with.
PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR: Claudia DeBellis thanked Clerk Ritamary Bell for her assistance with her handicapped parking permit.
LIAISON REPORTS:
Councilman Pepe did not have a ZBA report as they had not met but spoke of the Dutchess County Human Rights Commission working to eliminate hate wherever it may be, of their recent webinars, and of County Executive Molinaro’s support.

Councilwoman Fallon had no report from the CAC but reported from the Emergency Management Committee: they had been diligently working on an emergency management plan that is required by the State from all municipalities but will be reviewed by the Town Board before sent.  Emergency Management Coordinator Lou Casciano was also in attendance at this Zoom meeting but had nothing further to add.

Councilman Coughlin  reported that the Planning Board had applications for two lot line adjustments.

Councilwoman Weinberger stated that she was unable to stay on the virtual meeting with Rec. Commission the other night as her internet service was very poor since she away in Florida, but Rec. secretary Sara will be sending her the minutes.
Other reports:


Curtis Moore spoke of the 6-member Special Events Committee’s recent work: with Covid adjustments in mind, they are holding their 2nd photo contest, last was fall, now winter, spring will be next; requested submissions for the Quarantine Cookbook; planning a virtual talent show; working on a welcome packet for new residents; and thinking about a Stanford Pet Event in the summer.

Charles Shaw spoke of the Dot Burdick Park Committee’s members and their backgrounds: Matt Aarvold, Frank & Helene Sellerberg, Judy MacDonald, Mark & Leevi Lagus, Rosemarie Miner, Kathie & Jeff Spiers and himself with his wife Marsha.  Supervisor Burton suggested saving the second part of this presentation for next month as the Board’s agenda was very long, and Mr. Shaw agreed as the committee had only met three times.
Supervisor Burton reported that the Comprehensive Plan Review Committee had gone through all of the chapters and were working very hard. The hope was that they would finish soon and then the Board would hold public hearings.
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SUPERVISOR’S REPORT: Supervisor Burton spoke of the frustration many were having with the Covid vaccinations.  She had formed a 20-member volunteer group who called the 750 Town resident who were over 65 to assist them in getting appointments, but many of the phone numbers were either not available or out of date.  She is hoping that the Emergency Response Committee may be able to help.  “911” signs should be on all homes so that the Fire Company can find you in case of emergency.  The Town has joined with Pine Plains and Northeast to look into better internet service for our area with possible funding for a survey on broadband services.  The American Rescue Plan was passed and the State could be sending $410,000 to the Town, with Covid-related guidelines for its use.

At this point in the meeting, Planning Board chair Tom Angell joined and thanked Jim Fouts for being a big part of the Planning Board for many years.
MOTION TO ACCEPT THE AGENDA:

A motion was made by Frank Pepe, seconded by Margaret Fallon, to accept the agenda as presented.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows:  Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.
NEW BUSINESS:

1. TOWN CLEAN-UP DAY: This annual project, led in part by the CAC, will be done again this year and planned for April 24th.  Any trash picked up on Town roads will be accepted at the Transfer Station at no charge.  Mention was made that the Town Clerk has large trash bags in her office.
2. TRANSFER ALL FUNDS OUT OF THE TRANSFER STATION ACCOUNT: The following resolution was read by Supervisor Burton:      





                                   RESOLUTION #3A OF 2021
TO CLOSE THE TRANSFER STATION ACCOUNT #837742 AND MOVE THE FUNDS TO THE GENERAL FUND #3900018

Motion made by: Wendy Burton
Seconded by: Paul Coughlin

Whereas THE Town Board of the Town of Stanford moved, by Resolution #1B of 2021, to move the funds from the Transfer Station Account #837742 into the General Fund account #3900018, and


Whereas, a balance was left in the Transfer Station account to clear any outstanding checks, and


Whereas, all outstanding checks have now cleared,


Now, Therefore, Be it Resolved that all remaining funds, $10,000, be transferred into the General Fund Account #3900018 and that the Transfer Station account will be closed.

Roll call vote as follows: Wendy Burton - yes, Margaret Fallon - yes, Mary Weinberger - yes, Paul Coughlin – yes, Frank Pepe – yes. 
Resolution # 3A OF 2021 adopted by the affirmative votes of the Stanford Town Board and certified this 11th day of March 2021.   Ritamary Bell, Town Clerk

3. CLOSE THE SUSPENSE ACCOUNT NY CLASS NY 01-0010-0005 AND MOVE FUND TO THE HIGHWAY VEHICLE RESERVE FUND #3011002: The following resolution was read by Supervisor Burton:
RESOLUTION #3B OF 2021

TO CLOSE THE SUSPENSE ACCOUNT NY CLASS NY 01-0010-0005 AND MOVE THE FUNDS TO THE HIGHWAY VEHICLE RESERVE FUND #3011002

Motion made by: Wendy Burton

Seconded by” Paul Coughlin


Whereas the Investment Account CLASS NY-01-0010-005 New York Suspense Account was opened in the late 1980’s, for reasons that are no longer apparent, and


Whereas, the account has not been utilized for any specific Town purposes, and

Whereas the balance of $9,671.40 can better be used elsewhere.


Now Therefore Be It Resolved that $9,671.40, which constituted all remaining funds in the NY CLASS account will be transferred into the Highway Vehicle Reserve Account and this NY CLASS account will be closed.
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Roll call vote as follows: Wendy Burton - yes, Margaret Fallon - yes, Mary Weinberger - yes, Paul Coughlin – yes, Frank Pepe – yes. 
Resolution # 3B OF 2021 adopted by the affirmative votes of the Stanford Town Board and certified this 11th day of March 2021.   Ritamary Bell, Town Clerk
4. NEW COMPUTER FOR HIGHWAY DEPARTMENT SECRETARY: When all the Town Hall computers were upgraded, the Highway secretary’s was not.  A motion to purchase a new Dell computer from PCA for the Highway Dept. in the amount of $1,199.99 was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Paul Coughlin.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows:  Wendy Burton - yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.

5. APPOINT BRAD ROLSTON TO THE PLANNING BOARD: A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Frank Pepe, to approve the Planning Board’s recommendation to appoint Brad Ralston to fill the vacant position from Jim Fouts’ resignation.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows:  Wendy Burton - yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.

6. APPOINT DIANA MACKEY FOR TRANSFER STATION: Upon the recommendation of Gary Koch, a motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Frank Pepe, to appoint Diana Mackey to fill the vacant attendant position at the Transfer Station (according to County HR, “Solid Waste” attendant).  She will be paid $15.75 per hour, 12 hours per week, for 6 months, then $18.25 per hr.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Wendy Burton - yes, Margaret Fallon - yes, Mary Weinberger - yes , Paul Coughlin – yes, Frank Pepe – yes.
7. APPOINT KYLE VANDeWATER AS SPECIAL COURT PROSECUTOR: A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Paul Coughlin, to appoint Kyle VanDeWater as Special Court Prosecutor as he had left the firm of Corbally, Gartland and Rappleyea.  If he was away, Robert Butts would step in.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Wendy Burton - yes, Margaret Fallon - yes, Mary Weinberger - yes , Paul Coughlin – yes, Frank Pepe – yes.

8. RECREATION SOFTWARE PROGRAM: Rec. Supervisor Lauren Osterman had requested this program for the Rec. and it was discussed at length at the Workshop as it was very expensive.  After further discussion, a motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Paul Coughlin, to authorize Mrs. Osterman to try it out for one year at a cost of $2,595.00 and then revisit the matter next year.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Wendy Burton - yes, Margaret Fallon - yes, Mary Weinberger - yes , Paul Coughlin – yes, Frank Pepe – yes.

9. VETERANS’ OUTREACH COORDINATOR: A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Margaret Fallon, to approve Mechelle Burdick Kusko as the Veterans’ Outreach coordinator.  Ms. Burton thanked Mrs. Kusko for volunteering, adding that she may also recruit another person to help her.  Mention was also made that she was a member of Stanford’s American Legion and granddaughter of Irv and Dot Burdick.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Wendy Burton - yes, Margaret Fallon - yes, Mary Weinberger - yes , Paul Coughlin – yes, Frank Pepe – yes.

10. APPROVAL OF MINUTES: The Minutes of the February 8th Workshop meeting, the February 11th Town Board meeting and the February 22nd Special meeting were approved as written on a motion made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Frank Pepe.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Wendy Burton - yes, Margaret Fallon - yes, Mary Weinberger - yes , Paul Coughlin – yes, Frank Pepe – yes.

11. SUPERVISOR’S FINANCIAL REPORTS: A motion was made by Frank Pepe, seconded by Paul Coughlin, to approve the Supervisor’s monthly reports: Bank reconciliation, February year-to-date expenses and revenues, February fiscal forecast and two payroll verifications.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Wendy Burton
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- yes, Margaret Fallon - yes, Mary Weinberger - yes , Paul Coughlin – yes, Frank Pepe – yes.

12. APPROVAL OF MARCH ABSTRACTS: The Abstract of Claims for March 2021, Abstract #3, were approved on a motion made by Frank Pepe, seconded by Margaret Fallon, as follows:
Abstract #3:
General Fund – ck.#s 5764-5805, in the amount of $54,465.62



Highway Fund – ck.#s 3830-3849 in the amount of  $48,66.63
Bangall Light – ck.# 3036 in the amount of $893.44
Capital Projects – ck.# 3011 in the amount of $729.00
Total:  $104,763.69


Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows:  Wendy Burton - yes, Margaret Fallon - yes, Mary Weinberger - abstained, Paul Coughlin – yes, Frank Pepe – yes. 

PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR: No one addressed the Board.
EXECUTIVE SESSION: A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Margaret Fallon, at 8:15 PM to close the regular meeting and enter into an Executive Session regarding litigation.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows:  Wendy Burton - yes, Margaret Fallon - yes, Mary Weinberger - yes, Paul Coughlin – yes, Frank Pepe – yes. 


The Board exited their Executive Session at 9:26 PM on a motion made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Margaret Fallon.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows:  Wendy Burton - yes, Margaret Fallon - yes, Mary Weinberger - absent, Paul Coughlin – yes, Frank Pepe – yes. 


With no action taken, a motion to adjourn at 9:27 PM was made by Paul Coughlin, seconded by Frank Pepe.  Motion carried with all present voting in favor.
Respectfully submitted,

____________________________
Ritamary Bell 
Town Clerk
